MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCL MEETING 06/17

Held on Monday 5th June 2017 in the Poppy Room, Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Bacon, Buchanan, Dickson, Jerman, Jolley, Maczkiewicz, Ogborn and Walton.  C/Cllr Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.

88.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:
Received from Cllr’s O’Dell and Di Lorenzo and also from D/Cllr’s Chaplin and Sharp.

89.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes were agreed and signed.

90.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:

Cllr Walton and the Clerk declared an interest under item 94 planning 17/00666/FUL and Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Jerman declared an interest under item 94 Planning 17/00911/FUL.

91.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Raised table

C/Cllr Shuter said he will cover this in his report.

b)  Lay-bys by shops
Cllr Jolley, Cllr Ogborn and the Clerk met recently with Chris Foyle from Highways to discuss options that could improve the parking situation outside of the shops.  Due to the proximity of several trees on the ‘triangle’ area he felt we could only really look at a lay-by on one side, being the side that is the spur from Tunbridge Lane.  A lay-by could be installed here for 3 vehicles, if the tree was removed we could fit in 4 vehicles comfortably and this was felt to be the best option.  Other grass areas on Lode Road were considered for extra parking but this was not felt to be feasible especially when costs were considered.  Chris is going to cost this out for us and also tarmacking of the existing 2 lay-bys which are not in good condition.  These are the responsibility of the County Council but the likelihood of these ever being repaired is small and if we are able to use the remaining S106 money to pay for this and ECDC allowed us to use the money for this it was felt to be a good idea. We await a quotation from him. 
Cllr Jerman questioned whether the pavement outside of the pub could be extended out to prevent people parking here but Cllr Ogborn felt this would cause more problems especially for larger vehicles and buses turning left from Bell Road into the village.  Cllr Bryant raised the fact that in the past Great Shelford had paid for a PCSO and would it be worth contacting the Police to ask if this is still an option, even for an hour a week. Cllr Walton felt that this would not be worth doing as when drivers saw the PCSO uniform they wouldn’t park on the double yellow lines anyway which would defeat the purpose. There was also a discussion about putting a camera there.  C/Cllr Shuter said that ECDC do not have the legislation to fine drivers.  He advised that some areas of the country do and there have been big campaigns against this in areas such as Brighton.  In Cambridgeshire though this would not be enforceable unless it was on private land.  Cllr Jolley said he will investigate further.
c)  Policy document meeting – 7th June
Cllr Buchanan reminded cllr’s about the forthcoming meeting.  The Clerk will re-send the relevant documents fort those that could not locate them.

ACTION: CLERK TO RE-SEND DOCUMENTS

92.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter apologised for not attending the Annual Meeting as he had got the date wrong.  He was re-elected and thanked those that had voted for him.  He had been voted in as Chair of Highways.  Regarding the raised table in Tunbridge Lane the official word is that it is compliant with regulations and there is no technical reason to make changes.  He realised and has raised with Highways that residents feel it is less efficient than what it has replaced.  
As part of his role as Chair he is trying to make Highways more responsive and to react to what local people want.  If residents want double yellow lines the fact that the Police say they cannot enforce them is not the issue, if the Parish is prepared to pay for them Highways should do it, not all but the majority of drivers will respect it.  He is also looking at reducing the speed limit to 40/50 on the A1303 on both approaches to the village and how this can effectively/safely be achieved.  The cutting of splays, making sure this is done when needed is also an issue.  C/Cllr Shuter wanted the delivery of the highways scheme to be more effective and is looking at scales of charges for advice from Highways to Parish’s as many Parish Councils had changed plans once approved which took a lot of officer time.  He has asked officers to create a booklet outlining the indicative cost of things that Parish Councils can do and the legality of them i.e. moving a speed sign, where you can put speed humps etc. and is looking at possibly moving the restriction of one bid per Parish Council. There will be more funding for potholes on the highway and he hopes to get footpaths included on that plan.  Also cycle paths which Highways have spent hundreds of thousands of pounds on installing and then don’t maintain them.  A proper programme of maintenance is required.  C/Cllr Shuter enquired as to whether we would prefer areas to be sprayed with weed killer to keep growth down although an area would then be brown.  It was agreed that we would in order to make areas safe. This is especially important for areas where growth impairs vision.   Cllr Bryant said signs on the cycle path on the A1303 were not clearly marked and she had seen cyclists on the road here which was dangerous.  Cllr Bryant asked when the other side of the Quy junction would be repaired and C/Cllr Shuter said that Highways were first investigating the possibility of a yellow hatched area so vehicles could not block the road.  Cllr Bryant also felt that the markings on the slip road off of the A14 were not good and Highways should liaise with Highways England to improve this.
C/Cllr Shuter is also on the Trading Standards Committee, Lighting – where he is looking to changing all to LED and looking at further possibilities for dimming lights at night and also Libraries and Hubs Committee. The waste contract is also under his control.
Cllr Jolley questioned the idea of the booklet that C/Cllr Shuter mentioned.  The traffic calming scheme in Bell Road took a long time to complete and the main reason for this was that the regulations changed once the initial scheme had been approved.  Regulations do change all of the time and he was concerned that a booklet produced would be out-of –date very quickly.  C/Cllr Shuter agreed this was a good point.  He said that any new regulations would have to come through members of the Committee first and no regulation would be changed locally without the Committee having a say in it.  Cllr Jolley also felt that we should push for the raised table in Tunbridge Lane to be changed and proposed that we ask C/Cllr Shuter to take this forward.  Cllr Buchanan seconded this but commented that it may be best to wait until the building work is finished.  C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that any changes would be at the County Council’s expense.  All agreed to pursue this.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONFIRM IN WRITING TO C/CLLR SHUTER

District

No D/Cllr’s present although D/Cllr Chaplin had indicated before the meeting that there were no updates since the last meeting.

93,
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Paxton Pitts nature reserve and Little Paxton recreation area
Cllr Bryant attended a workshop organised by CAPALC on managing and funding nature reserves which was at Paxton Pitts Nature Reserve.  She reported that it had been very useful and there were lots of funding opportunities available for this type of thing.  They also looked at Little Paxton recreation ground which had again been funded by grants.
b) Annual Meeting

Cllr Bryant asked if anyone had had any feedback regarding the Annual Meeting.  Cllr Jolley said someone had asked where all the younger people of the village were.  One couple spoke to Cllr Bryant about the neighbourhood plan.  Cllr Bryant has spoken with Peter Walker, editor of the Cresset and asked him to put something in his editorial about the neighbourhood plan.  Cllr Buchanan asked how we can involve people in the village.  Cllr Jolley was beginning to feel that residents would not get involved and was struggling to think of ways to attract people.  He was however, encouraged by Rebecca Saunt’s (ECDC Planning) recent visit regarding the expansion of the village as we are surrounded by greenbelt.  Cllr Ogborn felt we were safe for the foreseeable future because of the current government stance of not building on the greenbelt and asked was it worth the effort of a neighbourhood plan?  Cllr Jolley agreed and felt we should put this project on hold.  Cllr Bryant said if the greenbelt was under threat in the future we would need to look at this again but it was agreed by all that we would review this in a years time.
c)  Parish Forum
The Parish Forum is on 29th June, 7.30pm at the Ellesmere Centre, Stetchworth and Cllr Bryant asked if anyone is interested in attending to let the Clerk know.

d)  Parish Conference
The Parish Conference which is being led by the Police and Crime Commissioner is on the 7th July 10.30-4pm at Cambridgeshire Constabulary Headquarters.  We can only send one representative, please let the Clerk know if you are interested in attending.

e) Anglian Water

Anglian Water had sent a couple of dates through for Parish Councillors to visit the treatment works but they were in the day time. Cllr Bryant asked if the Clerk could ask if a time in the evening could be offered as many cllr’s worked during the day.
ACTION: CLERK TO CONTACT ANGLIAN WATER

94.
PLANNING:


17/00467/FUL - The Bell Inn, 16 High Street

Cllr Buchanan said she has already had some comments from Cllr’s.  Cllr Jolley is concerned about the previous application for this site and how the building of a property here will affect the 10 parking spaces mentioned .  He questions how 10 vehicles would fit here and be able to enter and exit the area safely.  He also feels that LP22 does not fit the criteria which Cllr Buchanan agreed with.  Cllr Jerman commented that Highways have now objected to this application although they did support it initially.

17/00666/FUL - 24 Peacock Drive

Cllr Buchanan felt the size of this house would be increased considerably making it a very large house.  She felt that car parking in the area was also a concern and would make comments regarding this.

17/00773/FUL - 113 Lode Road

This was a straightforward application and there had been no objections.
17/00821/FUL - 1 Rowley Gardens

There had been no objections from neighbours.
17/00828/VAR – Swynford Paddocks
This application was straightforward and was just a variation on materials used for the build.
17/00911/FUL – 11 Bell Road

Cllr Buchanan only received this application yesterday.  This property would be next to the one being built at Woodward Drive although access would be off of Bell Road.  Cllr Buchanan will have a good look through it this week and share with other cllr’s.

Regarding the Village College application, they had produced a newsletter for residents keeping them informed on building progression.

95.  
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:
a) Update from meeting held 18th May 
Cllr Jolley has contacted Reg Webb and is sorting out the summer bedding plants with him.  The insurance company has agreed the village sign repair and this is in progress.  The grass cutting seems to be going well but the hedges and footpaths seems to have been missed and the Clerk will chase them regarding this.  The grass verges up to Hilton Park have been cut back but we have asked Highways to look at the paths which need some attention.  The hedges/trees on Bell Road need cutting back as the signs here cannot be seen.  Cllr Jolley has met with a tree surgeon who is preparing a tree audit on all the trees in the village we are responsible for.  He did mention when walking round the village that the ivy on the wall by the scout hut was going to cause damage if it was not attended to soon and Cllr Jolley recommended that we write to the Scouts informing them of this.  There were several unkempt graves in the cemetery and Cllr Jolley asked if some cllr’s would be prepared to meet for a couple of hours to help clear this.  He suggested a Saturday morning and will notify cllrs of the date in due course.  It was suggested that the Clerk mention this in the Cresset so any relatives would be aware.  Cllr Jolley also suggested an audit of water pumps and milestones.  
ACTION:  CLLR JOLLEY TO ARRANGE SUMMER BEDDING WITH REG WEBB.  CLERK TO CONTACT ECDC RE. FOOTPATHS/HEDGES.  CLERK TO CONTACT HIGHWAYS RE. HEDGES IN BELL ROAD AND SCOUT ASSOCIATION.  CLLR JOLLEY TO ARRANGE CEMETERY CLEARANCE DATE

b)  Update from Cllr’s on their areas of responsibility
Cllr Maczkiewicz has looked at the memorial in Thomas Christian Way and agrees that it needs some attention.  Cllr Jerman mentioned the footpath running alongside Queens Court from the High Street to Downing Close has not been cut. Cllr Bryant had a letter from a resident about various issues including trees and hedges and the Clerk will respond to them.

ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO RESIDENT

96.
 FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




 783.70


L Crown – Litter Picking (5 weeks)


   65.62


J Fullwood – Litter Picking (5 weeks)


   65.62


R Longstaff & Co – Mapping charges


 973.50


Balfour Beatty – Speed display



 773.82


East Cambs Trading Co. Ltd – grass cutting

 892.95


HMR&C – PAYE




               38.40


Saplings Playgroup Association - grant


 700.00


1st Builders – Village sign




 537.60


ECDC – Stickers





   12.00

Signed and verified by Cllr Bryant and Cllr Ogborn.

b) Signing of Annual Return 

The Clerk reported that the internal auditor had been and audited the accounts.  It was agreed that the Parish Council had complied with all financial tasks requested of it and the annual return was then signed by the Chair and will be sent off tomorrow to the external auditor.

c)  Internal auditors report
This had not been received yet and the Clerk will chase so we have for the finance meeting next week.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CHASE INTERNAL AUDITOR

97.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Ogborn had been advised that we had to do an ecology report and we have commissioned someone to do this.  The response from the Environment Agency has been positive with regard to us using the far end of the field for double depth burials.  They have asked that another 3 dip wells be put in around the Lode end of the area and the monitoring will continue until next spring.  Although the dip well monitoring has shown us to be safe for now the eastern end of the field closest to the Village College may need to be used for singular burials and cremation plots only.  Cllr Ogborn is now looking at applying for planning permission.  He has been in touch with Maggie Camp at ECDC and D/Cllr Chaplin who has said he will speak further with her regarding the possibility of open space/play equipment.  He wants to find out their views on this before applying for the compulsory purchase order for the whole site.  Cllr Bryant had spoken to the Clerk at Gamlingay who she met on the recent workshop she attended at Little Paxton who had said we should visit again now their new cemetery is open.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT GAMLINGAY CLERK

98.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE:

Cllr’s had met to discuss this recently after clarification from Maggie Camp – ECDC regarding purchasing the open space area.  The meeting reaffirmed the intention to pursue the acquisition of part of Ancient Meadows public open space area for its potential to provide a small fenced off area for pre-school children.  The following was agreed to recommend to all councillors that a group should be formed to take this process forward.
That the Parish Council should consult the village to understand the demand from the village for increased pre-school play areas in Bottisham, with particular reference to the possibility of acquiring the land at Ancient Meadows (as proposed by the parish working committee) from East Cambs, with the purpose to then keep some of this land as open space and to also put on the land some pre-school play equipment.  We will continue to work on this matter in line with the above direction, with the initial step being to complete the work necessary to consult the village.

Cllr Jolley commented that the existing Working Party (WPGAM) had met its objective and so its remit was fulfilled.  This working party should now be disbanded to allow a new working party to be formed.  Cllr Bryant agreed that a new working party should be formed to work on the remit as specified above and towards a public consultation.    Cllr Jolley proposed that Cllr Bryant’s suggestion be accepted and this was seconded by Cllr Jerman and supported by all.  The new working party will consist of Cllr Buchanan, Cllr Jolley, Cllr Jerman and Cllr Di Lorenzo who had all expressed an interest.  Cllr Buchanan will sort out a  meeting date.
ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO ORGANISE MEETING
99.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

100.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

101.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

102.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be Monday 3rd July 2017 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.

Meeting finished 9.45pm.
